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procedures set forth in 5 U.S.C. 5514 and 
other applicable laws. 

(6) Nothing in this part requires the 
Department to duplicate notices or ad-
ministrative proceedings required by 
contract or other laws or regulations. 

§ 32.2 Definitions. 
In this part, unless the context oth-

erwise requires: 
Business day means Monday through 

Friday. For purposes of computation, 
the last day of the period will be in-
cluded unless it is a Federal legal holi-
day, in which case the next business 
day following the holiday will be con-
sidered the last day of the period. 

Certificate of service means a certifi-
cate signed by an employee of the De-
partment indicating the nature of the 
document to which it pertains, the 
date of mailing of the document, and to 
whom it is being sent. 

Day means calendar day. For pur-
poses of computation, the last day of 
the period will be included unless it is 
a Saturday, Sunday, or a Federal legal 
holiday, in which case the next busi-
ness day will be considered the last day 
of the period. 

Debt or claim means an amount of 
money, funds, or property that has 
been determined by the Secretary to be 
owed to the United States by an indi-
vidual, including debt administered by 
a third party as an agent of the Federal 
Government. A debt or claim includes, 
but is not limited to: amounts owed on 
account of loans made, insured or guar-
anteed by the Federal Government, in-
cluding any deficiency or difference be-
tween the price obtained by the Fed-
eral Government upon selling the prop-
erty and the amount owed to the Fed-
eral Government; overpayments to pro-
gram beneficiaries; any amount the 
Federal Government is authorized by 
statute to collect for the benefit of any 
person; the unpaid share of any non- 
Federal partner in a program involving 
a Federal payment, including a match-
ing or cost-sharing payment of the 
non-Federal partner; any fine, civil 
penalty or assessment; and other 
amounts or money or property owed to 
the Federal Government. 

Debtor means an individual who owes 
a delinquent non-tax debt to the 
United States. 

Delinquent debt means any non-tax 
debt that has not been paid by the date 
specified in the Department’s initial 
written demand for payment, or appli-
cable payment agreement or instru-
ment, unless other satisfactory pay-
ment arrangements have been made. 
For purposes of this part, ‘‘delinquent’’ 
and ‘‘overdue’’ have the same meaning. 

Department means the United States 
Department of I-Iealth and 1—luman 
Services, including each of its Oper-
ating Divisions and Regional Offices. 

Disposable pay means that part of the 
debtor’s compensation (including, but 
not limited to, salary, bonuses, com-
missions, and vacation pay) from an 
employer remaining after the deduc-
tion of health insurance premiums and 
any amounts required by law to be 
withheld. For purposes of this part, 
‘‘amounts required by law to be with-
held’’ include amounts for deductions 
such as social security taxes and with-
holding taxes, but do not include any 
amount withheld pursuant to a court 
order. 

Employer means a person or entity 
that employs the services of others and 
that pays their wages or salaries. The 
term employer includes, but is not lim-
ited to, State and local Governments, 
but does not include an agency of the 
Federal Government as defined by 31 
CFR 285.11(c). 

Garnishment means the process of 
withholding amounts from an employ-
ee’s disposable pay and paying those 
amounts to a creditor in satisfaction of 
a withholding order. 

Hearing means a review of the docu-
mentary evidence concerning the exist-
ence or amount of a debt, or the terms 
of a repayment schedule, provided such 
repayment schedule is established 
other than by a written agreement en-
tered into pursuant to this part. If the 
hearing official determines that the 
issues in dispute cannot be resolved 
solely by review of the written record, 
such as when the validity of the debt 
turns on the issue of credibility or ve-
racity, an oral hearing may be pro-
vided. 

Hearing official means any qualified 
individual, as determined by the Sec-
retary, including a Departmental Ap-
peals Board administrative law judge. 
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Secretary means the Secretary of 
Health and Human Services, or the 
Secretary’s designee within the De-
partment. 

Withholding order for purposes of this 
part means ‘‘Wage Garnishment Order 
(SF329B).’’ Also for purposes of this 
part, the terms ‘‘wage garnishment 
order’’ and ‘‘garnishment order’’ have 
the same meaning as ‘‘withholding 
order.’’ 

§ 32.3 General rule. 
(a) Except as provided in paragraph 

(b) of this section, whenever a delin-
quent debt is owed by an individual, 
the Secretary, or another federal agen-
cy collecting a debt on the Depart-
ment’s behalf (See 45 CFR part 30), may 
initiate proceedings administratively 
to garnish the wages of the delinquent 
debtor. 

(b) The Secretary may not garnish 
the wages of a debtor who the Sec-
retary knows has been involuntarily 
separated from employment until the 
debtor has been re-employed continu-
ously for at least 12 months. The debt-
or has the burden of informing the Sec-
retary of the circumstances sur-
rounding an involuntary separation 
from employment. 

§ 32.4 Notice. 
(a) Notice requirements. At least 30 

days before the initiation of garnish-
ment proceedings, the Secretary shall 
mail, by first class mail, to the debt-
or’s last known address a written no-
tice informing the debtor of: 

(1) The nature and amount of the 
debt; 

(2) The intention of the Secretary to 
initiate proceedings to collect the debt 
through deductions from pay until the 
debt and all accumulated interest, pen-
alties, and administrative costs are 
paid in full; 

(3) The debtor’s right— 
(i) To inspect and copy Department 

records related to the debt; 
(ii) To enter into a written repay-

ment agreement with the Department 
under terms agreeable to the Depart-
ment; 

(iii) To a hearing, in accordance with 
§ 32.5, concerning the existence or the 
amount of the debt or the terms of the 
proposed repayment schedule under the 

garnishment order, except that the 
debtor is not entitled to a hearing con-
cerning the proposed repayment sched-
ule if the terms were established by 
written agreement pursuant to para-
graph (a)(3)(ii) of this section; and 

(4) The time frames within which the 
debtor may exercise his or her rights. 

(b) The Secretary will keep a copy of 
the dated notice. The notice may be re-
tained electronically so long as the 
manner of retention is sufficient for 
evidentiary purposes. 

§ 32.5 Hearing. 
(a) In general. Upon timely written 

request of the debtor, the Secretary 
shall provide a hearing, which at the 
Department’s option may be oral or 
written, concerning the existence or 
amount of the debt, or the terms of a 
repayment schedule established other 
than by written agreement under 
§ 32.4(a)(3)(ii). 

(b) Request for hearing. (1) The request 
for a hearing must be signed by the 
debtor, state each issue being disputed, 
and identify and explain with reason-
able specificity all facts and evidence 
that the debtor believes supports the 
debtor’s position. Supporting docu-
mentation identified by the debtor 
should be attached to the request. 

(2) Effect of timely request. Subject 
to paragraph (j) of this section, if the 
debtor’s written request is received on 
or before the 15th business day fol-
lowing the mailing of the written no-
tice required under this part, a with-
holding order shall not be issued under 
§ 32.6 until the debtor has been provided 
the requested hearing and a decision in 
accordance with paragraphs (g) and (h) 
of this section has been rendered. 

(3) Failure to timely request a hear-
ing. If the debtor’s written request is 
received after the 15th business day fol-
lowing the mailing of the written no-
tice required under this part, the Sec-
retary shall provide a hearing to the 
debtor. However, the Secretary shall 
not delay the issuance of a withholding 
order unless the Secretary determines 
that the delay in submitting such re-
quest was caused by factors beyond the 
control of the debtor, or the Secretary 
receives information that the Sec-
retary determines justifies a delay or 
cancellation of the withholding order. 
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